
SPECIAL TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


January 31, 2000
A special meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road, at 7:31 PM by Council President David J. Long. The following members were present:


Kenneth G. Littman, Vice President


Craig A. Amerigian


Bruce W. McIntyre

Absent:  David Swain
Also present were:


Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator/Finance Director


Arlene D. Kalooski, Town Clerk


A. Lauriston Parks, Esq., Town Solicitor

James Murphy, Town Solicitor

Christina Collins, Deputy Finance Director

Arthur J. Christman, Fire Chief

EXECUTIVE SESSION

1)
Contract negotiations, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5(a)(2) (collective 


bargaining)

It was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor McIntyre to hold an executive session, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5(a)(2) (collective bargaining) to discuss union contracts for NAGE and SEIU.  It was voted, Council President Long, aye; Councilor Littman, aye; Councilor Amerigian, aye; Councilor McIntyre, aye.  The motion passed.

The Council returned to the special Council meeting at 8:28 PM.  It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Amerigian to seal the executive session minutes to the public.   So unanimously voted.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Presented to Council for approval:
1)
Union Contracts

It was moved by Councilor Littman, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the contract with SEIU, Local 134.  So unanimously voted.

It was moved by Councilor Amerigian, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the contract with NAGE, Local R168.  So unanimously voted.

2)
Jamestown Budget

The Town Administrator presented the operating budget and capital budget to the Council.  It was noted that the operating budget includes a recommended 3.3% raise for all department heads, all other raises were based on union contracts.  The Town Administrator informed the Council that the salary study should be finalized soon and will be forwarded to the Personnel Board for their review and recommendations.  

Capital Budget
The capital budget, as requested by the Council, contains two scenarios:  first, the capital budget with an additional $25,000.00  for the East Ferry amenities project; and second, the capital budget without the $25,000.00 for that project.  Additionally, the Town Administrator noted that there is $25,000.00 included in the budget for the environmental study at the landfill, to be used for an additional test pit and well, additional soil sampling and the attendance of GZA personnel at Council meetings.  

	East Ferry Amenities Project

(additional funding)
	Total Capital Improvement Budget
	Proposed Tax Increase

	with additional $25,000.00
	$746,550.00
	$16.44

	without additional $25,000.00
	$721,550.00
	$16.40


Harbor Management Budget

Councilor McIntyre requested that the Harbor Management Commission budget be addressed.  Councilor McIntyre, in discussing the memorandum from the Chairman of the Harbor Management Commission, noted that there have been discrepancies with the Harbor budget in the past and he would like to see these books reconciled.  The Town Administrator stated that the discrepancies have been identified and as far as the Town’s budget is concerned  these amounts have been written off the financial statements, which means that the receivables were reversed.  Other amounts, such as the Hurricane Bob expenditures were researched and any posting errors were corrected.  The overpayment to the Harbormaster was caused by a change in his payroll schedule.  The Harbor Management Commission Chair noted that for his budget purposes, these discrepancies are still being carried in the Harbor reserve account.   It was noted that the Harbor budget is not considered in the figures presented to the Council for their approval this evening.  Approval of the Marine Development Fund (Harbor Management Budget) will be scheduled for a future meeting.

Operating Budget

The Library Board of Trustees presented their request for additional funds in the amount of $4,283.00 to assist in their plan to bring Library personnel wages more in line with State averages.  The Trustees provided statistical information which they gathered to address the particular wage inconsistencies at the Jamestown Library.  The Town Administrator noted that there are other wages throughout the Town that are inconsistent with the State averages and to address these issues, the Council approved a salary study to be completed.  The results of this study will be forwarded to the Personnel Board and the basis for the Town’s plan to make necessary adjustments.  With this in mind, the Town Administrator informed the Council that she has requested $15,000.00 be put aside to begin the process of bringing Jamestown pay scales more in line with State averages.  It is expected that some adjustments will be made within a six month time frame.  Any future adjustments will be budgeted accordingly.

It was suggested by Council McIntyre that perhaps some areas in the budget could be reduced in order to make funds available for salary adjustments.  One item Councilor McIntyre addressed was the new pickup truck budgeted for the Highway Department.  The Town Administrator noted that a schedule for the purchase of Town vehicles was put together a few years ago.  This truck was scheduled to be purchased last year; however, due to other expenses, it was not purchased.  There was additional discussion on whether to stay with the $15,000.00 budgeted for salary adjustments this year or in addition budget the $4,283.00 for the Library personnel.

It was moved by Councilor McIntyre, seconded by Councilor Littman to increase the Library budget by $4,283.00 approve the request from the Library Board of Trustees to increase their budget by $4,283.00 to be used in adjusting the wages of Library personnel.   It was voted, Council President Long, nay; Councilors Littman, McIntyre and Amerigian aye.  The motion passed.

Budget Approval
It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Littman to approve the budget in the amount of $12,664,938.00.  This budget contains the additional $25,000.00 for the East Ferry amenities, the additional $25,000.00 for the GZA GeoEnvironmental study at the former landfill, and the $4,283.00 for the Library wage adjustments.  The Town Administrator informed the Council that as approved, this would be a tax rate of $16.45, for a 5.25% increase.  So unanimously voted.  

3)
Warrant and resolutions

It was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor Littman to approve the warrants and resolutions as submitted by the Town Clerk.  So unanimously voted.

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor McIntyre to adjourn the meeting at 9:32 PM.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Kalooski

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Administrative Circulation
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